
AGENDA 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
 

                                                                            DATE: February 27, 2018 
 TIME: 7:00 PM 
 PLACE: SHOREVIEW CITY HALL 
 LOCATION: 4600 NORTH VICTORIA  
 
1.  CALL TO ORDER 
  ROLL CALL 
         APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
2.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

PC Workshop Minutes, January 9 2018 
January 23, 2018 

             
3.   REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 

Meeting Date: February 5, February 20, 2018 
Brief Description of Meeting process- Chair John Doan 

 
4. NEW BUSINESS 

 
A. VARIANCE 

           FILE NO: 2686-18-06 
                                 APPLICANT: Zawadski Homes 
                                  LOCATION: 474 West Shore Court 
 

B. MINOR SUBDIVISION* – VARIANCES 
 FILE NO: 2683-18-03 
 APPLICANT: Summit Design Build LLC 
 LOCATION: 3316 Victoria Street 

 
C. MINOR SUBDIVISION* - VARIANCE 

                                  FILE NO: 2685-18-05 
 APPLICANT: Karen Kramlinger 
            LOCATION: 4161 Rice Street 

 
D.  TEXT AMENDMENT-CHAPTER 200, REFUSE CONTAINERS AND 

ADMINISTRATION CITATIONS* 
       FILE NO: 2682-18-02 
  APPLICANT: City of Shoreview 

 LOCATION: City Wide 
   
5. MISCELLANEOUS 
 

A. City Council Meeting Assignments for March 5, 2018, and March 19, 2018 are 
Commissioners Solomonson, and Yarusso. 
 

 
 



 
6.    ADJOURNMENT 
 

∗ These agenda items require City Council review or action. The Planning Commission will hold 
a hearing, obtain public comment, discuss the application and forward the application to City 
Council. The City Council will consider these items at their regular meetings which are held on 
the 1st or 3rd Monday of each month. For confirmation when an item is scheduled at City 
Council, please check the City’s website at www.shoreviewmn.gov or contact the Planning 
Department at 651-490-4682 or 651-490-4680 

 

http://www.shoreviewmn.gov/
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SHOREVIEW PLANNING COMMISSION 
MEETING MINUTES 

January 23, 2018 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Doan called the January 23, 2018 Shoreview Planning Commission meeting to order at 
7:02 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The following Commissioners were present:  Chair Doan; Commissioners Peterson, Solomonson 
and Yarusso. 
 
Commissioner Thompson arrived late. 
Commissioners McCool and Wolfe were absent. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to   
  approve the January 23, 2018 Planning Commission meeting agenda as   
  submitted. 
 
VOTE: AYES: Peterson, Solomonson, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS: None  
 ABSENT: McCool, Thompson, Wolfe 
  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Minutes of December 12, 2017 Workshop 
 
Commissioner Solomonson noted that Commissioner Thompson should be listed under Roll 
Call. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to approve  
  the December 12, 2017 Workshop meeting minutes as amended. 
 
VOTE: AYES: Peterson, Solomonson, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS: None  
 ABSENT: McCool, Thompson, Wolfe 
  
Planning Commission Meeting Minutes December 19, 2017 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Yarusso to   

 approve the December 19, 2017 Planning Commission meeting minutes as  
presented. 
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VOTE: AYES: Peterson, Solomonson, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS: None  
 ABSENT: McCool, Thompson, Wolfe 
   
REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 
 
City Planner Castle stated that no Planning Commission matters have been acted on by the City 
Council because either final approval was given by the Planning Commission, or the matter was 
continued.   
 
Ms. Castle reported that the City Council has appointed two new Planning Commission 
members.  Anna Riechers and Chris Anderson will fill the seats being vacated by Commissioners 
McCool and Thompson.  The City Council will appoint Planning Commission Chair and Vice 
Chair for 2018 at its February 5, 2018 meeting. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
STANDARD VARIANCE/CONDITIONAL PERMIT* 
 
FILE NO.:  2667-17-29 
APPLICANT: WALKER ANGELL 
LOCATION:  5327 HODGSON 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
The request is for a Conditional Use Permit to construct a new detached accessory structure.  The 
structure, as proposed, requires variances for overall height, sidewall height and interior second 
level height.  The property consists of 2.25 acres and is located in the Shoreland Overlay District 
of Turtle Lake. 
 
The front setback for the house was approved at the December 19, 2017 Planning Commission 
meeting.  The Conditional Use Permit was tabled to give the applicant time to address concerns 
of the Commission regarding height and landscaping for screening the structure.  The applicant 
has since reduced the overall height.  A height of 18 feet is allowed.  The applicant requests a 
reduced height of 28 feet from the originally proposed 31 feet 11.5 inches.  The maximum 
storage height above the main floor requested is reduced to 16 feet 2.5 inches, a reduction of 2 
feet.  The maximum sidewall height allowed is 10 feet; the proposal is 17 feet 3.25 inches, a 
reduction of 2 feet 2 inches. 
 
The applicant states that the added height is to be able to install a solar component using Tesla 
solar shingles.  The optimum height for energy efficiency for the Tesla shingle is 28 feet.  The 
project is an investment in alternative energy sources that helps preserve and protect the  
City’s natural resources.  The proposed detached accessory structure will not impact the 
adjoining property.  A taller attached garage would create a “wall effect” on the adjoining 
property.  
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Staff supports the accessory structure with a solar component, but height continues to be a 
concern as the applicant has previously stated that 25 feet of height would receive the same 90% 
solar access.  Placing the solar equipment on the principal structure is an option, which would 
not require a variance.  There are also concerns about the interior second floor height which 
could allow future conversion to a livable apartment or business not allowed by City Code. 
 
Staff finds that practical difficulty does not exist because the property can be used in a 
reasonable manner with options.  The size of the property offers different locations for solar 
placement, including the principal structure, or the accessory structure could be lowered in 
height to more closely comply with City regulations.  Other accessory structures in the 
neighborhood are one story or 1.5 stories.  Staff believes there is an option to bring the height of 
the proposed accessory structure closer to that of the adjoining neighbor.   
 
Notices were sent to property owners within 350 feet.  No public comments were received.  The 
City Engineer has requested review of specifications for the storm water system.  There were two 
comments of support with the last notice. 
 
Staff appreciates the applicant’s effort to reduce height and the utilization of solar energy but 
does not find that practical difficulty is present. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked for further information about landscaping and screening. 
 
Commissioner Thompson arrived at the meeting at this time. 
 
Mr. Walker Angell, Applicant, stated that the accessory structure cannot be seen from Hodgson 
Road, and there is screening for both neighbors to the north and south with crab apple trees of 
approximately 24 feet in height.  Both neighbors support this proposal.  There are a number of 
two-story houses in alignment with the accessory structure so it will not change the character of 
the neighborhood.  Mr. Angell stated that they worked very hard to reduce height, which changes 
how the second floor workshop can be used.  Below a height of 25 feet solar power is unusable.  
Between 25 feet and 28 feet, there is not a huge difference in solar but a big difference in 
usability.  Under 28 feet solar would not work on a separate structure.  
 
Chair Doan asked if the Tesla shingles will be used and the difference between Tesla shingles 
and solar panels.  Mr. Angell stated that this project is one of the first for the rollout use of Tesla 
shingles.  The structure will be delayed as long as possible.  If the Tesla shingles are not 
available in time, solar panels will be used.  It is believed that solar panel and Tesla shingle 
efficiency are the same.  There is some uncertainty about whether there is additional collection or 
fall off from sun angles because calculations are based on standard panels. 
 
Chair Doan asked if the height is driven by the desire for a workshop or efficiency for solar 
energy.  Mr. Angell answered, both.  Below 28 feet the shop and studio on the second floor 
cannot be done.  A large attached garage would have to be designed, which the neighbors do not 
want.  The detached accessory structure is further from the lake and in alignment with other 
structures. 
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City Attorney Beck stated that proper notice was given for the public hearing.   
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing.  There were no public comments or questions. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Thompson to close  
  the public hearing at 7:27 p.m. 
 
VOTE: AYES: Peterson, Solomonson, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS:       None  
 ABSENT: McCool, Thompson, Wolfe 
   
Commissioner Solomonson stated that the plan works for the size lot, but the variance request is 
large.  The problem is that the accessory structure is as large as a house.  If the property were 
subdivided, the accessory structure could become a house.  The garage is being used like a 
house.  His issue is whether such a large size structure is needed to enable solar power.  The 
intensity of development would be higher with any future subdivision. 
 
Commissioner Thompson agreed with Commissioner Solomonson but noted the neighbors are 
not objecting to the proposal.  She would support it because of the use of solar energy and 
because she believes the proposal fits the character of the neighborhood. 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated he would have liked to see a landscape plan because even though 
large, the property is narrow.  There are other homes in excess of 30 feet but no accessory 
structures at that height.  There are other 1.5 story accessory structures in the neighborhood, but 
this proposal is for two stories.  This is not in the character of the neighborhood.  There are no 
unique circumstances for the use of solar, which could be placed on the house and which is an 
accepted standard.  He would support staff’s recommendation to deny the application. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that the choice being made is for a two-story structure with the 
requested variances to accommodate a workshop rather than a larger one-story structure.  There 
are a variety structures on properties on Turtle Lake.  She does not believe this proposal would 
upset the character of the neighborhood. 
 
Chair Doan stated that this project is a small impact to the community and adjoining properties.  
Because of the size and character of the lot, he leans toward supporting the proposal.  The desire 
of the owner for a workshop and use of solar are commendable but creation of the property 
owner not the lot.  The uniqueness is the long narrow size of the lot. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Thompson to adopt  
  Resolution No. 18-04, approving the variance requested to build an accessory  
  structure and to recommend to the City Council to approve the Conditional Use  
  Permit submitted by Hendel Homes on behalf of Walker and Jan Angell, to  
  construct a 1,050 square foot accessory structure for the property locate at 5327  
   
Hodgson Road, subject to the following conditions: 
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1. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted with the 

application.  Any significant changes to these plans, as determined by the City Planner, 
will require review and approval by the Planning Commission. 

2. The exterior design and finish of the structure shall be compatible with the dwelling.    
3. Vegetation and/or screening shall be installed on the north side of the garage to lessen the 

visual impact to the adjacent home to the north. 
4. The applicant shall obtain a building permit for the structure.  
5. A riparian lot – detached accessory structure permit is required prior to the building 

permit. 
6. The structure shall be used for storage of personal property and other garage related 

purposes.  
7. The structure shall not be used in any way for commercial purposes.  
8. The structure shall not be used for livable or habitable space for the life of the building. 
9. A solar power component shall be a part of this accessory structure for the life of the 

property. 
 
This action is based on the following findings: 
 

1. The applicant proposes to use the property in a reasonable manner that is allowed in the 
RE(40) Residential Estate 40,000 sq. ft. or more District.   

2. The unique circumstances are tied to the shape and size of the land and the surrounding 
mature vegetation on the property and neighboring properties. The height of the structure 
is needed to capture solar. 

3. The character of the neighborhood will be not be altered by the construction of the 
accessory structure and the investment of the renewable resource.    

 
 
Discussion: 
 
Commissioner Yarusso requested a condition that the lot not be further subdivided.  City 
Attorney Beck responded that subdivision is a valid issue, but he does not see how it relates to 
the conditions before the Commission.  No subdivision is before the commission, and he would 
not recommend tying a restriction for subdivision to the accessory structure. 
 
Chair Doan asked if a restriction for further subdivision could be added as a 10th condition.  City 
Attorney Beck stated it is problematic to bind a valid subdivision under the Code to an accessory 
structure.  Any litigation would require justification for this condition.  He believes subdivision 
would be more difficult with the construction of this accessory structure.  If a condition is added 
to restrict subdivision, he would recommend strong findings of fact to support that action. 
 
Chair Doan asked the applicant about the possibility of subdivision.  Mr. Rick Hendel, Hendel 
Homes, stated that because of the width and depth of the lot, it is not likely that there could be a 
subdivision. 
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Commissioner Peterson stated that he believes caution needs to be taken.  The size lot is not a 
precedent for two-story garages in Shoreview.   
 
VOTE: AYES:   Solomonson, Thompson, Doan, Yarusso  
   NAYES:   Peterson 
   ABSENT:  Wolfe, McCool 
   
NEW BUSINESS 
 
PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT - CONCEPT REVIEW* 
 
FILE NO:   2681-18-01 
APPLICANT:   UNITED PROPERTIES RESIDENTIAL, LLC 
LOCATION:   VACANT LAND NEAR 4194 LEXINGTON AVENUE, 

 SHOREVIEW BUSINESS CAMPUS 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
United Properties is proposing a mixed residential development of senior housing and 
small lot single-family homes or townhouses for the vacant parcel at the Shoreview 
Business Campus.  The other parcel in the Shoreview Business Campus is developed 
with an office building.  Detailed plans are not presented at the Concept Stage Review.  
Feedback is requested on the proposal in terms of land use compatibility.  This project 
would require a Comprehensive Plan Amendment and approval of a Plat. 
 
In 1987, a PUD was approved for this site to develop three office buildings.  One was 
built.  A private access drive serves the office building and was intended to serve the 
other buildings.  There was a conservation easement on the property that has since 
been relinquished.  The owner is now interested in development of the site. 
 
The senior residential portion of the proposal would be on the northern part of the 
property, which consists of approximately 4.75 acres.  The 3-story building would 
have 120 rental units.  Parking would be provided with 115 underground stalls and 45 
surface stalls, which total 160 stalls.  
 
The small lot single-family residential would be on the eastern portion of the site, 
which consists of approximately 4.4 acres.  The access drive would be extended to 
connect to Oxford Street.  Residential development to the east is medium density with 
duplexes on Oxford Street at 4 to 8 units per acre.  To the north are townhouses that 
are part of the Weston Woods development, which is low density residential or 0 to 4 
units per acre.  To the south is the Shoreview Hills apartment complex, which is high 
density residential.   
 
The property is identified as a Policy Development Area (PDA) #11 in the City’s 
Comprehensive Plan.  PDAs are established to guide development of underutilized or 
vacant properties in the City.  The PDA identifies a land use category and establishes 
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specific policies for development.  PDA #11 is guided for office and medium density 
residential development.  The density for the proposed project would exceed medium 
density residential, which is 4 to 8 units per acre.  Therefore, the Comprehensive Plan 
would have to be amended. 
 
PUD criteria staff would be looking for include high quality building design, 
expansion of housing choice in the City, using sustainability in the design, and how 
this development would meet a public need.  If this proposal were to move forward, a 
market study is needed to show how this proposal differs from other senior housing in 
the City and how it expands housing choice. 
 
The maximum height permitted for a building is 35 feet.  Increased height would 
require one foot of additional setback for every foot of increased height.  The grade of 
the site property is approximately 10 feet higher than adjoining residential uses.  The 
developer is urged to minimize impacts by considering reduced height with a two-
story building and increasing the setback from the north lot line. 
 
Overall density would be 15 units per acre.  The senior housing portion would be 25 
units per acre; the single-family homes would be 3.6 units per acre.  The developer 
plans recreational amenities that include a half basketball court and play area.  There is 
also interest in purchasing Outlot A of Weston Woods from the City for additional 
landscaping, a putting green and gazebo.  When Weston Woods was developed, Outlot 
A was created, and now owned by the City, for future access to the Shoreview 
Business Campus.  Trail connections include a trail from Westcliff Curve to Oxford 
Street, and staff recommends a connection to the trail on Lexington Avenue. 
 
The proposed extension of the private driveway to Oxford Street would create two 
access points.  This would be beneficial because of the traffic volume on Lexington.  
However, there are concerns about the impact such a connection would have to the 
Oxford Street neighborhood.  Generally, traffic from high density residential is 
directed to a collector or arterial road, not a local street.  A traffic study is required and 
the developer is encouraged to consider other options.  A traffic signal at Lexington is 
not possible because it would be too close to two other traffic signals already on 
Lexington. 
 
The proposed total of 160 parking stalls is a ratio of 1.3 stalls per unit, which is less 
than the 2.5 stalls required by Code.  However, it is within the range of other senior 
housing projects which have a 1 to 2 stalls per unit.  It is possible that shared parking 
may be an option with the office building to the south. 
 
Property owners within 350 feet were notified of the proposal.  Comments received 
address intensity of the development, traffic impacts and the driveway connection to 
Oxford, and building height.  A permit from the Rice Creek Watershed District is 
required.  The Lake Johanna Fire Department has requested that emergency 
accessibility requirements be met. 
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Commissioner Solomonson asked if there is a drainage ditch and grade change 
between the development site and Outlet A.  Ms. Castle stated that there is a retaining 
wall and drainage swale along the boundary on the Weston Woods side.   
 
Commissioner Peterson noted there is substantial parking on the private driveway.  He 
asked how parking is governed on private streets, whether it is by the owner of the 
office building.  Ms. Castle responded that covenants on the property and compliance 
with emergency access would determine parking availability. 
 
Chair Doan asked if there was any intention on the part of the City for a connection to 
Oxford Street.  Ms. Castle stated that when the area was developed in 1984, there was 
an intent to have a connection to Oxford.  When the PUD was approved for the office 
building in 1987, it did not include a connection.  Currently the driveway is private.  
Future discussion is needed on whether it should be a public road if the project moves 
forward and includes a connection to Oxford. 
 
Mr. Mark Nelson, United Properties, Director for Senior Housing, 651 Nicollet Mall, 
stated that his company has been in business 100 years and started senior housing 
about 15 years ago.  The current proposal would be senior rental units.  The concept 
proposal is presented in order to take advantage of the availability of the site, although 
construction is not anticipated until 2019.  Because the site is over 9 acres and larger 
than needed for the senior residence proposal, United has partnered with a custom 
home builder to design, market and develop the townhouse portion of the site. 
 
Mr. Nelson showed a chart from year 2000 to 2045 that indicates the approximately 
35% growth in the senior population from 2000 to the present.  Future years show 
unprecedented accelerated growth of the senior population.  Today there are 
approximately 300,000 seniors in the metro area population, which is expected to 
double by 2030 because of the Baby Boomers.  However, succeeding generations are 
as large in population as the Baby Boomers, which means the facilities being built will 
have long-time, sustaining use for senior housing.  The proposed building does not 
offer food or nursing services.  Amenities will be for active, independent seniors.  
 
Utilities run along the private drive intended to connect to Oxford and also in Outlet 
A.  The proposal is for connection to Oxford and to use Outlet A for the public benefit 
and amenities for residents.  The senior building will be as close to Lexington as 
possible.  This will be a high quality development.  Residential use on this site will 
have less impact than the current zoning.   
 
Mr. Mike Halley, Halley Land Corporation stated that Shoreview is a very attractive 
location because of the vibrant community and school district.  The homes will be 
detached townhouses within an association.  The price point will be $500,000 to 
$600,000.  Hanson Builders will custom build all the homes.  There will not be 
individual lots.  The homes will be approximately 3000 square feet.  There is enough 
room for 3-car garages. 
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The association will take care of road and ground maintenance.  There have been 
discussions with Weston Woods to deed the Outlot to Weston Woods.  United 
Properties would build the amenities and maintenance would be shared with Weston 
Woods.  A sidewalk system is planned.  The connection to Oxford is important.  There 
would be a heavily landscaped island entry to Oxford that would slow traffic. 
 
Storm water ponds are anticipated to be 45 feet in depth with fountains which the 
association would maintain.   
 
Mr. Nelson responded to the issue of height of the senior building by saying that what 
is proposed is as small as is economically feasible.  A 35-foot setback is proposed and 
can be increased.  A pitched roof is proposed which looks more like a neighborhood.  
This could mean 47 feet to the peak.  There will be 15- to 16-foot evergreen tree 
screening for the senior building.  United plans to work with neighbors to achieve 
satisfactory setback and landscaping.   
 
Oxford is an important connection for the single-family homes.  Senior housing is a 
good choice in terms of traffic because peak time traffic will not increase significantly.  
He does not see Oxford as a convenient cut-through to Lexington.  Plans are to 
negotiate shared parking with the office building.  He agreed there are grade issues 
with access to Outlot A but does not anticipate problems in addressing that issue. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson noted that the density is higher than Applewood Point, 
another senior housing facility in Shoreview.  He asked if unique geometries can be 
used to minimize the impact to homes to the north, as was done at Applewood Point.  
Mr. Nelson responded that Applewood Point has larger units of approximately 1500 
square feet.  The units proposed in this development will be approximately 1200 to 
1250 square feet.  Although space is more limited than at Applewood Point, an effort 
will be made to break up the long wall look to the north.  It may be possible to step the 
building back at the ends, but it would be difficult in the middle.  Increasing the 
setback and landscaping will address the issue. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if consideration was given to putting the residential 
homes along the north and moving the senior building to the east and there would be 
no need for a connection to Oxford.  Mr. Nelson stated it would be better to have the 
senior building as close to Lexington as possible.   
 
Chair Doan asked the anticipated rent for the senior units.  Mr. Nelson answered, 
approximately $2.00 per square foot, or $2400 to $2500.  The size of unit and cost of 
amenities have not been finally determined.  The goal is to keep rent under $3000. 
 
Chair Doan opened discussion to public comment. 
 
Mr. Sandy McClure, President of the Weston Woods Townhouse Association, stated 
he met with the developer.  The height of the wall is 10 feet.  There will be 14 to 16 
feet from the lower level of the townhouses to the top of the wall.  The property line 
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closer to Lexington is 5 to 10 feet, and the further east it is below the wall.  Outlot A 
will be at least 10 feet, which will be an access issue.  Using Oxford to get to 
Lexington sooner will not happen because Allina is always packed, and there is a stop 
light at both ends.  The south side of Allina is not used because the new entry is on the 
north.  It will be faster to use County Road F to reach Lexington.  Getting out of this 
complex is going to be difficult, especially for seniors.  He asked if the proposed town 
houses are two houses to a building or one and whether there is extra parking for 
townhouse for guests.  He noted there are numerous springs in the area that cause a lot 
of water problems.   
 
Mr. Bob Harvey, 1096 Westcliff Curve, stated that Applewood Point is a quality 
development.  His concern is the height.  A 3-story development would mean residents 
would have a direct view into his living rooms, bedrooms and dining rooms of the 
townhouses to the north.  That is a real privacy issue.  He would favor redesigning the 
parcel to move the senior building to the site where the single-family homes are 
proposed because that would impact many fewer homes.   
 
Mr. John Bridgeman, 1074 Westcliff Curve, stated that his house and 1080 share the 
yard with Outlot A.  A putting green will bring people in all summer long.  He would 
not be happy to see a putting green.  The Outlot has been maintained by Weston 
Woods, and he would not want to turn ownership over to the developer.  The parking 
at Allina is a big issue and people have difficulty getting onto Lexington.  In front of 
the retaining wall is a drainage ditch that runs from the northeast corner to the pond.  
There have been a lot of problems with water in Weston Woods.   
 
Mr. Ken Skok, 4200 Oxford, stated that one concern is elevation of the property.  In 
considering switching the senior housing location with the townhouse raises the issue 
that the homes on Oxford sit lower in elevation than the townhouses to the north.  
Traffic flowing to County Road F will run into traffic coming from Gramsie where 
there is a new apartment building being built.  Taking Gramsie to Lexington it would 
be difficult to make a left turn.  A second lane extended to Victoria may be needed to 
handle the traffic. 
 
Mr. Tom Kramer, 4274 Weston Way, stated that because of the underground springs, 
he is concerned about an underground garage.  He suggested the senior housing be two 
2-story buildings, or all townhouses without worrying about 3-story buildings.  A lot 
in Shoreview is between $200,000 and $250,000.  He agreed that Applewood is 
excellent and he would like to see this development, but what would it look like if the 
senior building is 47 feet above the townhouses to the north.  He would like to see the 
developer present elevation plans.  The townhouses will attract younger people with 
traffic going in and out.  Is this the best use of single-family homes and rental?  The 
rental of $3000 seems to be a little steep.  
 
Mr. Will Salzbacka, 4178 Oxford Court, stated the traffic will cut through from 
Lexington to County Road F.  It should be restricted access.  A sidewalk will be 
needed on Oxford.  Water is a concern because the two ponds are in tough shape 
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because of fertilizer from other development.  The sidewalk from Oxford to Lexington 
should be on the south side where people will want to walk.  Crowding that many 
homes into a small area will be wall to wall roofs and parking area with no place for 
greenery. 
 
 Mr. Ryan Naylor, 4194 Oxford Street, stated they bought a house on a dead end 
street for a quiet neighborhood.  It will put residents on Oxford in a tough situation to 
put in a through street with Allina at the other end.  It was never meant to be 
connected.  This proposal makes the most sense from a residential standpoint, but 
there is concern about connecting neighborhoods because of different neighborhood 
demographics.  There is no benefit to being connected to Lexington.  He does not 
know what 30-year-olds will be able to buy a $500,000 home.  The sidewalk would 
bring people through the neighborhood.  This is a beautiful neighborhood that 
residents don’t want taken away with through traffic.   
 
Ms. Kathy Grafum, 4190 Oxford Street, agreed with the traffic issues raised.  She is 
very concerned that she will lose property value if it is not on the dead end street.  She 
does not want to see the developer turn the pond into a wetland area.  The pond is in 
her back yard and has provided for not only wildlife but recreation for her children.  
The neighborhood is strong and distinct.  It would be changed if there were a 
connection.  Strangers will not understand where children live.  Outlot A would funnel 
traffic onto controlled Victoria rather than  funneling traffic through Oxford to 
uncontrolled County Road F.   
 
Ms. Terry Soderberg, 4143 Oxford Street, stated she bought her home because 
Oxford is a dead end street.  It is a unique neighborhood.  Her main concern is the 
increase of traffic on Oxford and she does not want to see it opened.   
 
Chair Doan responded to the questions raised by public comment.   
 

1. Clarification of townhouses or single-family homes:  Mr. Halley responded 
that the residential lots will be 38 feet wide and 72 feet deep, minimum 12 feet 
between each  home.  There is an association for plowing, sidewalk 
maintenance, trash collection, mowing.  Each home will be different.  The 
homes on the west will be on slab or on foundations.  The other homes will be 
two-story with a walkout basement.  The driveways are 22 feet long to 
accommodate two parked cars.  The street is 26 feet wide back of curb to back 
of curb with parking on one side. 

2. There are eight guest parking stalls north of the recreation court.  Also possibly 
parking at the office building.   

3. Mr. Nelson stated that no consideration has been given to build all townhouses 
and no senior building.  

4. Mr. Nelson stated that traffic calming measures will be used to dissuade a cut-
through on Oxford to County Road F to reach Lexington. 

5. Mr. Nelson stated that currently, there is not a proposal to use Weston Way as 
a road  connection. 
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6. Mr. Nelson stated that there is market demand for single-family units and 
senior rentals.  Four different financing tiers are offered.  Less equity down 
payment is a higher monthly payment in the cooperative.  Mr. Halley added 
new homes are being sold in Shoreview at $775,000.  He is confident that 
homes at $500,000 and $600,000  can be sold.  It is not possible to sell 
single-family homes across from Allina on Lexington. 

7. Ponds are deeded as existing drainage easements.  No changes are proposed for 
the pond areas. 

 
Planning Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that one concern is the topography and the height 
issue with a 3-story walled building.  At Applewood Point, the building was tiered to 
address that issue.  He would like to see creative geometry used to minimize the 
impact to residents to the north, either with a lower height or increased setback.  There 
is a concern about density of the senior building that is too tall and too dense.  The 
townhomes are more compatible to the homes to the east.  There is also a concern 
about the use of the outlot and the impact on water in the area and drainage. 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that he is pleased United Properties and Hanson 
Builders are interested because they are reputable, local firms. Applewood Point is a 
good development.  He agreed senior housing will not run out.  He also agreed it will 
be difficult to find younger people in their 30s who can afford a $500,000 house.  It is 
harder to pry empty nesters out of $300,000 to $350,000 homes that would provide 
opportunities for more affordable homes.  This development would provide another 
opportunity for seniors.  If this facility is smaller, it will have to be sufficiently similar 
to Applewood Point to attract people who will pay $3000 a month.  He would like to 
see the number of units be reduced so the design can be geometrically broken up to 
eliminate a wall effect.  He supports staff’s suggestion that Oxford be accessible only 
to emergency vehicles and townhouse residents, not to senior housing or office traffic.  
The Bikeways and Trailways Committee needs to look at the trail plan and where the 
placement of the sidewalk on Oxford should be. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that the concern of traffic on Oxford is legitimate.  
Creating a dead end extension to serve the single-family homes is reasonable.  The 
entrance on Lexington with traffic not able to turn south is an issue.  Shoreview Hills 
to the south will be eventually be redeveloped.  Perhaps a connection to County Road 
F could be included.  Height is a concern, but a home could be 35 feet.  The main 
obstacle is the wall effect.  She also would like to see a design that addresses that 
issue.  
 
Commissioner Thompson stated that her biggest concern is traffic.  A traffic study at 
the next stage should answer the issues raised at this meeting. 
 
Chair Doan stated that opposing this plan will not bring a better plan.  The 
conservation easement has expired and the owner is selling the property.  The question 
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is to steer development that has as low impact as possible.  While it may be 
undesirable to have a putting green or gazebo on the Outlot, it will then be kept as an 
Outlot and not an access point.  He would like to see the traffic study show the best 
options for traffic access, whether on Oxford or Weston Way.  Density is difficult, but 
density along Lexington and along County Road F and other arterials is where higher 
density should be located.  The idea of a dead end connection to the single-family 
homes is interesting, but it is more important to build connections as a community.  
The developer and builder are planning long-term so good relations can be developed.  
Maybe more amenities are possible.  Perhaps this is when the existing ponds or other 
facilities can be improved.   
 
Chair Doan thanked all who attended and offered their comments and thoughts. 
 
Chair Doan called a five-minute break and then reconvened the meeting. 
 
COMPREHENSIVE SIGN REVIEW* 
 
FILE NO:    2678-17-31 
APPLICANT:   Sign Art/Sign Producers 
LOCATION:   157 County Road E West 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
The Comprehensive Sign Plan has been submitted for the McMillan development 
located on Rice Street and formerly County Road E West, which is now Grass Lake 
Place.  The development is a PUD with a Mixed Use building.   
 
The sign plan for the building consists of wall signs on canopies above entrances—two 
for residential and for future commercial space.  There is a roof sign and a project 
identification sign at the corner of the site.  Code requirements for the identification 
sign allow only the development name and major tenant.  The maximum height is 12 
feet and maximum area of 32 square feet.  The set back must be 5 feet from the right-
of-way. 
 
Wall signs for commercial space less than 50,000 square feet are limited to 10% of the 
building elevation to which they are affixed with a minimum of 20 square feet in area.  
The length of the sign cannot exceed 20% of the length of the building.  Residential 
wall signs are also limited to 20 square feet. 
 
Roof and projecting signs are not permitted without a Comprehensive Sign Plan.  
Since roof signs are not permitted in the Code, there are no regulations established for 
them.  The roof sign is the letter “M” that would be internally lit.   
 
There is a McMillan Canopy sign at the north and south end of the building.  Each is 
proposed at 58.6 square feet.  The maximum allowed is 20 square feet.  Signs for 
future commercial spaces on the south and east are proposed to be 9 square feet each.  



 14 

The project identification sign is proposed to be 23.7 square feet; the maximum 
allowed is 32 square feet. 
 
The plan uses consistent color, illumination, size and materials throughout the site.  
Staff finds the proposed signs to be consistent in style and reflect the architectural 
style of the building.  There is a practical difficulty on the property.  The building is 
Mixed Use on an arterial road near I-694.  Staff finds the deviations proposed are 
reasonable for a Mixed Use building of this size.  The wall signs are modest and 
placed over entryways.  The roof sign can be considered an architectural element.  The 
roof sign faces south toward I-694, not toward the single-family neighborhood. 
 
The deviations result in a unified plan with greater aesthetic appeal.  Residential and 
commercial signs are the same style.  Approval with the attached conditions will result 
in a unified sign package. 
 
Approving a deviation will not confer a special privilege on the applicant.  Mixed Use 
buildings are not defined in the Sign Code.  The roof sign is internally lit for the “M” 
only and not the entire structure that holds the “M.”  It faces south away from family 
homes.  Staff believes the sign plan is effective, functional and attractive as well as 
compatible with community standards.   
 
Property owners within 350 feet were notified of the proposed sign plan.  Several 
comments were received, mostly expressing concern about the roof sign and lighting.  
Ramsey County Senior Transportation Planner Joe Lux requested the project 
identification sign be located outside of the temporary road construction easement.  He 
also requested the sign be installed after the roundabouts are constructed. 
 
Staff recommends the Planning Commission take public comment and forward the 
application to the City Council with a recommendation for approval. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked about the lighting of the roof sign.  If the material is 
translucent, it is lit on all sides.  Mr. Sedey clarified that the “M” is clad in metal and 
only lit on the south side.  Commissioner Peterson requested that be made clear in the 
resolution and the word, “translucent” be eliminated. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if the sign on the southeast corner is a monument 
sign and its dimensions.  He also asked if the roof sign is necessary or for visibility 
from the freeway. Mr. Sedey stated that the corner project identification sign will be 
on the ground and is 3 feet in height. 
 
Mr. Mike Mergens, Elevage and McMillan Properties, stated that the project 
identification monument sign and the roof sign have been part of the project 
application since submittal of the PUD.  Every apartment building built along an 
interstate has a sign of identification.  That is the reason for building next to the 
interstate.   
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Ms. Brenda Pierce, Sign Producers, 514 N. 3rd Street, Minneapolis, stated that the 
sign is not translucent, as noted.  The roof sign on the southwest corner has a bar and 
an “M.”  The bar lights blue and the “M” lights white.  It is a channel letter that has a 
metal back, metal sides and a translucent face.  The sign is lit toward I-694.   
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if the canopy sign for the residence is where deliveries 
are dropped off.  Ms. Pierce answered that is the main entrance to the residential area 
and where deliveries arrive.  Commissioner Peterson noted the small size of the 
commercial signs of 9 square feet.  Ms. Pierce responded that the commercial sings 
may be too small, but since the space is not leased, it is difficult to provide an exact 
sign dimension.  What is provided is a placeholder.  The signs are tasteful and 
cohesive.  There is very little signage on the building. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if a study has been done to find out the best sight 
line from the freeway.  Mr. Mergens stated no study has been done, but there are a 
number of very qualified people involved and everyone on the team is comfortable 
with the location of the roof sign.  Commissioner Solomonson noted that the sign at 
the southeast corner on ground level will not be seen from the freeway and probably 
only seen by traffic going through the roundabout.  He asked if the sign could be 
higher.  Ms. Pierce explained that the signage is low profile, not lit and meant to be 
residential in character.  The lettering could be put on top of the bar to make it higher 
if that is required.  Commissioner Solomonson noted that by the time the roof sign is 
seen from the freeway, it is too late to access the property.  Mr. Mergens explained 
that the roof sign is not designed to direct traffic to the development.  It is designed to 
raise curiosity about what is located there.  Commissioner Solomonson asked the 
location of the restaurant sign, if it will be at the main tunnel archway entrance on the 
south to direct people.  Mr. Mergens explained that until the restaurant is known, it is 
a place holder.  At this time there are two possible tenants for the commercial space.  
A second tenant sign will be on the parking lot side of the tunnel.  When the leases are 
signed, details of entryway signs and exact location of signs will be known.  The 
restaurant sign will be over the door of the restaurant.  Commissioner Solomonson 
asked if there will be a sign to direct people.  Ms. Pierce suggested that there may be a 
need for additional direction signs that will be submitted when tenants are known.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if the identification sign will be installed in 
coordination with the County request.  Mr. Mergens responded that they are working 
with Mr. Lux.  If there is too much delay, efforts will be made to find a solution 
acceptable to the County. 
 
Chair Doan asked if there will be a restaurant sign on both the north and south ends of 
the building.  Mr. Mergens answered that at the present time, one sign is planned.  It 
is anticipated that there will be amendments to the Comprehensive Sign Plan once all 
the tenants are known.  He would expect the restaurant to request the maximum limit 
for sign size.  Chair Doan noted that the requested 9 square feet for commercial 
signage is actually a deviation because it is less than the stated minimum in the Code.  
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Mr. Mergens agreed and suggested language for commercial signage between the 
minimum and maximum sizes allowed by Code. 
 
Commissioner Peterson suggested keeping the language of 9 square feet for 
commercial signage.  Allowing a range between the minimum and maximum would 
mean the maximum size could be allowed without review.  Mr. Mergens agreed to 
the minimum size with the opportunity for the tenant to apply for a larger sign, if 
needed. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that if only the minimum size is designated, the sign 
might then be too small and become unreadable and a safety issue.  Ms. Castle 
suggested that if the maximum size is considered too large, the Commission can put a 
cap on the size.  If the minimum and maximum range is used, then whatever sign is 
proposed will be in compliance and the benefit of further review would be 
questionable. 
 
Chair Doan opened the discussion to public comment. 
 
Ms. Marcia Figus, 3538 Rustic Place, stated her home borders the development, 
which is a 55-foot monolithic wall.  Her concern is mostly the roof sign.  It cannot be 
seen driving east or west on I-694 until exiting on the ramp.  The roof sign does create 
a sky glow.  There is already too much light from this development.  What is proposed 
is against the Shoreview Municipal Code.  Chapter 200 prohibits a roof sign and a 
projecting sign.  The parking lot lights are not shielded.  There are lights from worker 
vehicles.  The 6-foot fence is really a 4-fence because the parking lot is 2 feet higher in 
the northwest quadrant.  There will always now be car lights and truck lights shining 
into homes.  When the other PUD was discussed, there was concern about not too 
large an impact.  This development has been a huge impact. 
 
She requested the roof light not be approved, as it serves no purpose.  She requested 
the residents please be heard. 
 
Ms. Jan Bundy, 3681 Rustic Place, stated that she drives I-694 often and cannot see 
the roof sign until exiting.  Going north on Rice Street it is somewhat visible.  When 
the trees are leafed out again, the sign will not be visible and have no purpose if it is 
not visible from I-694. 
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed that the roof sign is not visible.  It is located in the 
middle depth wise on the west side of the building.  In order to see it, one must go to 
the west side of the building so there seems no purpose.  He does not believe this 
would have been approved, if this plan had been received prior to construction.  
 
Chair Doan asked if any approvals would be necessary if the roof sign were unlit.  He 
asked if a calculation of glow can be provided to know if there is impact to the 
neighbors to the north. 
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Ms. Castle explained that because the “M” conveys a message, it is considered a sign 
and requires approval.  
 
Chair Doan called a brief break and reconvened the meeting. 
 
Ms. Pierce responds that the roof sign is a structure is solid and south facing.  The M 
and the bar are the only things that light toward the south toward I-694.  It is a logo 
and not very large.  It is six feet tall and four feet wide. Residents to the north will not 
see it because it will not be shining toward the north.  The calculation of brightness 
can be provided.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson expressed appreciation of the statements from neighbors 
but stated that the roof sign is more of an art piece and any impact from the sign will 
be minimal.   
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that the issue of light may be more impactful from the 
parking lot, but he does not believe the roof light will add significant additional light.   
 
Chair Doan stated the size of the sign may not seem large from a manufacturer’s 
perspective, but it is a large size on a large building only facing one direction.  It is 
noticeable because it is high on the building, but light will not have an impact.  He 
suggested not leaving the commercial signs at 9 square feet but making an adjustment. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to 

approve the Comprehensive Sign Plan submitted by Sign Art USA, 157 
Grass Lake Place, subject to the following conditions with a fifth 
condition added that the roof sign can only be internally lit on the south 
side.  No roof sign is allowed on the north side. 

 
1. Future signs shall comply with the plans submitted for the Comprehensive Sign Plan 

application.  Any significant change will require review by the Planning Commission and 
City Council.   

2. The applicant shall obtain a sign permit prior to the installation of any signs on the 
property. 

3. Shielding on the bottom “M” sign of the rooftop sign shall be part of the sign when 
installed. 

4. The property identification located on the corner of Rice St and Grass Lake Place must be 
setback five feet from the right-of-way.  

5. Roof only internally lit on the south side. No roof sign on the north side. 

Approval is based on the following findings: 
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1. The plan proposes signs consistent in color, illumination, size and materials throughout 
the site.  Staff believes the signs proposed are consistent in style and materials throughout 
the development and reflect the architectural style of the building. 

 
2. Approving the deviation is necessary to relieve a practical difficulty existing on the 

property.  This building is a unique mixed use development in the City of Shoreview 
located on an arterial road and near interstate 694. The deviations proposed are 
reasonable for a mixed use building of this size. In Staff’s opinion, the wall signs are 
modest as they are placed only over entryways. The roof sign can be viewed as an 
architectural element. With the sign facing south towards 694, there will be no impact on 
the nearby residential single family neighborhood.  

 
3. The proposed deviations from the standards of Section 208 result in a more unified sign 

package and greater aesthetic appeal between signs on the site. Staff believes with the 
attached conditions approved, it will be a more unified sign package.  

 
4. Approving the deviation will not confer a special privilege on the applicant that would 

normally be denied under the Ordinance. Mixed use buildings are not defined in the Sign 
Code and are unique. The roof sign is internally lit for the “M” and not the entire roof 
sign structure and faces south. The sign is an architectural feature that goes with the other 
proposed signage and design of the building. Staff does not believe this approval will 
confer a special privilege on the applicant. 

 
5. The resulting sign plan is effective, functional, attractive and compatible with community 

standards.  Staff believes the signs proposed offer an effective and functional method to 
advertise the building, in a manner compatible with the commercial and residential uses.  
The intent of the signs is to provide a modern look to the building and identify the 
structure and tenants.  

 
Discussion: 
Chair Doan asked if the restaurant sign should be adjusted to a larger size than 9 square feet.  It 
was the consensus of the commission to not make an adjustment but address the issue when the 
restaurant applies for desired signage. 
 
 VOTE:    AYES:  Solomonson, Thompson, Peterson, Yarusso, Doan    
  NAYS:  None 
  ABSENT:  Wolfe, McCool 
 
MINOR SUBDIVISION* 
                                   
FILE NO:  2679-17-32 
APPLICANT:  Gregory Peterson- Silver lake Investments 
LOCATION:  771 Gramsie Road 
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Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
The property consists of 0.985 acre and is 429 feet deep with a width of 99.98 feet.  
The proposal is to split the property into two parcels.  It is currently developed with a 
single-family home and accessory structures.  The property is zoned R1, Detached 
Residential.  Adjoining properties to the east, south and west are single-family homes, 
low density residential.  High Density Residential is the guided development to the 
north. 
 
The existing home is on the south side of the property.  When the property is divided 
both parcels will exceed Code requirements of 10,000 square feet of area, 75 feet in 
width, and 125 feet in depth.  Each parcel has sufficient buildable area after required 
setbacks are applied.  Municipal water and sewer are available for Parcel 1, the new 
lot.  The proposal is consistent with the R1, Low Density Residential land use 
designated in the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
Notices were sent to property owners within 350 feet of the subject property.  One 
comment has no problem with the proposal.  One comment expressed concern about 
tree conservation, the gradual grade and home values. 
 
Staff finds that the application complies with the Development Code and recommends 
the Planning Commission forward the minor subdivision proposal to the City Council 
with a recommendation for approval. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if the swamp area is a low area or an actual wetland.  
Mr. Sedey answered that it is a low area.  He noted that at 761, the back portion is low 
and a subdivision would not be granted, as it is unbuildable. 
 
Mr. Sedey noted a revised motion with condition No.6. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if, in condition No. 6, removal of the accessory 
structure should include removal of the fence.  It was the consensus of the 
Commission to not add that requirement. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Thompson 

to recommend the City Council approve the minor subdivision request 
to subdivide the property at 771 Gramsie Road into two parcels creating 
one new parcel for a single-family residential use subject to the 
following conditions: 

 
Minor Subdivision 

 
1. The minor subdivision shall be in accordance with the plans submitted. 
2. For Parcel 1, a Public Recreation Use Dedication fee as required by Section 204.020 of the 

Development Regulations before a building permit is issued for a new home on the property.  
The fee will be 4% of the fair market value of the property. 
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3. Public drainage and utility easements shall be dedicated to the City as required by the Public 
Works Director.  The applicant shall be responsible for providing legal descriptions for all 
required easements.  Easements shall be conveyed before the City will endorse deeds for 
recording.  

4. The applicants shall enter into a Subdivision Agreement with the City.  This agreement shall 
be executed prior to the City’s release of the deeds for recording.  A Development 
Agreement will also be required for the construction of a new home on Parcel 1. 

5. Driveway and all other work within the Crystal Ave right-of-way are subject to the 
permitting authority of the City of Shoreview.  An escrow shall be required for a driveway 
approach to be constructed by the builder in the amount of $1,250. 

6. Removal of the accessory structure on Parcel A will need to be completed prior to recording 
the minor subdivision unless addressed in the development agreement. 

7. A tree protection and replacement plan shall be submitted prior to issuance of a building 
permit (including the demolition permit).  The approved plan shall be implemented prior to 
the commencement of work on the property and maintained during the period of 
construction.  The protection plan shall include wood chips and protective fencing at the drip 
line of the retained trees.  

8. An erosion control plan shall be submitted with the building permit application and 
implemented during the construction of the new residence.   

9. A final site-grading plan shall be submitted and approved prior to issuance of a building 
permit.  

10. This approval shall expire after one year if the subdivision has not been recorded with 
Ramsey County. 

 
This approval is based on the following findings of fact: 

 
a. The proposed land use is consistent with the policies of the Comprehensive Plan, 

including the Land Use. 
b. The proposed subdivision supports the policies of the Comprehensive Plan by 

providing additional housing opportunity in the City. 
c. The parcels comply with the minimum standards of the R1, Detached Residential 

District.   
 

VOTE:     
AYES: Solomonson, Thompson, Peterson, Yarusso, Doan  
NAYS: None  
ABSENT: McCool, Wolfe 

 
RESIDENTIAL DESIGN REVIEW/VARIANCE 
            
FILE NO:   2680-17-33 
APPLICANT:  ZAWADSKI HOMES 
LOCATION:  461 WEST SHORE COURT 
 
Presentation by Niki Hill, AICP, Economic Development and Planning Associate 
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The property is a substandard riparian lot located on the west side of Lake Wabasso.  It has a 
total area of 101,945 square feet.  A significant portion extends into the lake so only 29,645 
square feet are above the Ordinary High Water (OHW) mark.  The lot width is 72.16 feet along 
West Shore Court and 100 feet at the OHW.   
 
The proposal is to build a new 2-story home with attached garage.  Two variances are requested.  
The required OHW setback range is 93.5 to 113.5 feet.  The proposal is for an OHW setback of 
146.6.  The second variance is to exceed the maximum 35-foot building height to 36 feet.  All 
other dimensions are within Code compliance. 
 
The applicant states that practical difficulty with the OHW setback is a result from the plat 
creating Lot 4, the most logical place for a holding pond that sits between the house pad and the 
lake.  The height variance is needed for energy efficient roof trusses.  A 35-foot height is 
possible with a 4/12 roof pitch.  An effort is being made to maintain standard floor elevation 
heights and not compromise new roof insulation standards.  The view from the front will show 
this new home to be the shortest at elevation grade in the neighborhood.  The 36-foot height view 
from the lake will be only negligibly taller and difficult to discern from most directions. 
 
Staff agrees with the applicant’s statement and finds practical difficulty is present.  The lot is 
irregular shaped and located at the end of a cul-de-sac with a riparian lot to the south and a 
standard non-riparian lot to the west.  The location of the storm water pond causes the OHW to 
be pushed back.  The setback location from the OHW for the new home is dictated by the storm 
water pond and will not alter the character of the neighborhood.  The greater distance from the 
OHW will likely lessen any impact on the lakeside.  Staff does not anticipate any adverse 
impacts on the character of the neighborhood.  The property owners will be required to enter into 
a Shoreland Mitigation Agreement with the City. 
 
Notices were sent to property owners within 150 feet.  No comments were received.  Staff 
recommends the Planning Commission approve the Variance and Residential Design Review 
applications, with the conditions listed in the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Peterson noted a boathouse that is proposed to be remodeled and asked if it is a 
non-conforming structure.  Ms. Hill answered that the boathouse is a conforming structure within 
the allowed 20-foot setback. 
 
Chair Doan noted that the roof style will make the height variance less noticeable. 
 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Thompson to approve 

the variance requests and the residential design review submitted by Zawadski 
Homes for the construction of a new home at 461 West Shore Court.  Said 
approval allows a variance for the OHW setback to 146.6 feet and maximum 
height of 36’. This approval is subject to the following conditions: 

 
1. The minimum setback for the proposed home is 146.6 feet from the OHW line. 
2. The maximum height for the home from lowest grade to peak is 36’.   
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3. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted as part of the 
Variance and Residential Design Review applications. Any significant changes to these 
plans, as determined by the City Planner, will require review and approval by the 
Planning Commission.   

4. A Tree Protection and Replacement Plan shall be submitted with the Building Permit 
application. Tree removal requires replacement trees at a ratio of 6:1, per executed 
Development Agreement for the Plat. 

5. Material storage and construction vehicle parking shall be limited to the subject property.  
No construction parking or storage is permitted within the public right-of-way or on 
nearby private property without the written consent of the affected property owner. 

6. Erosion control will be installed in accordance with City Code requirements prior to any 
site disturbance.  Vegetation shall be restored in accordance with City Code standards. 

7. Mitigation Affidavit shall be executed prior to the issuance of a building permit for the 
new residence.  

8. A building permit must be obtained before any construction activity begins. 
9. This approval will expire after one year if a building permit has not been issued and 

construction commenced.  
10. This approval is subject to a 5-day appeal period. 

 
This approval is based on the following findings: 
 

1. The proposed improvements are consistent with the Land Use and Housing Chapters of 
the Comprehensive Plan. 

2. Practical difficulty is present as stated in Resolution 18-03. 
 
 VOTE:    AYES:  Solomonson, Thompson, Peterson, Yarusso, Doan    
 NAYS:  None 
 ABSENT:  Wolfe, McCool 
 
MISCELLANEOUS 
 
Chair Doan recognized Commissioner Thompson with a Certificate of Appreciation 
for her six years of service on the Planning Commission.   
 
Commissioner Thompson expressed her appreciation 
 
Council Meetings 
 
Chair Doan and Commissioner Wolfe are tentatively scheduled to attend the February 
5, 2018 and February 19, 2018 City Council meetings. 
 
2018 Planning Commission Schedule 
 
Ms. Castle noted the 2018 schedule sent to Commissioners.  She asked Commissioners 
to please let staff know of any conflicts. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Thompson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to adjourn 

the meeting at 11:18 p.m. 
 
VOTE: AYES:       Peterson, Solomonson, Thompson, Yarusso, Doan 
  NAYS:       None 
  ABSENT:  McCool, Wolfe 
    
ATTEST: 
 
_______________________________ 
Kathleen Castle 
City Planner 
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